                                             CYNGOR CYMUNED MATHRI
                                           MATHRY COMMUNITY COUNCIL 
                                     MEETING MONDAY 20th NOVEMBER, 2023,
                                    AT 7.30PM IN MATHRY COMMUNITY HALL

Present:  Cllrs:  Graham Johns (Chair), James Richards, Alan Price, Jill Morgan, Tim Mason, 
                           Bryn Morris
In attendance:  C Cllr. N Prior (part), Vanessa Walker Clerk. members of the Abercastle Boat 

                          Owners Association (ABOCIC), the owners of Carreg Samson.
Apologies:   

1. Attendance at meeting by representatives of the ABOCIC to discuss the future of Abercastle public toilet. 

C Cllr. Neil Prior explained the current situation ie. that Pembs County Council is no longer in a position to fund the running of the Abercastle toilet and is looking for alternative ways of keeping it open.  The Community Council has been asked if it wishes to take this facility on and has asked the Abercastle Boat Owners Community Interest Company (ABOCIC) to the meeting to discuss a suggestion that it might like to contribute to the cost via an annual donation, with the full liability of running and maintaining the toilets remaining with Mathry Community Council.
The toilets are normally closed for the winter from the beginning of November through to the end of      March, but in the past have been opened briefly over Christmas, New Year and Easte

Concerns were expressed about the condition of the cesspit as it was not known when it had last been surveyed and whether it might need replacing by a modern sewage treatment plant.  It is understood that the current pit dates from 1980 and has a capacity of 4000 gallons.  All present were of the opinion that the cesspit should be inspected.   The costs of emptying the cesspit are not yet confirmed but only estimated.  
It was pointed out that the roof is made of asbestos and that this will need to be replaced in due course.    The owners of Carreg Samson, which is adjacent to the toilet facility, expressed their concerns about its life and current condition, potential maintenance and repair costs and the condition of the asbestos roof area.
There are a number of legal agreements between the owners of Carreg Sampson and Pembs County Council. It has not yet been determined whether these legal agreements preclude their transfer from Pembs County Council to another body.

It was estimated by those present that probably 75% of the usage of the toilets is by private organisations that use Abercastle for their kayaking, coasteering, etc., and whose customers also use them for changing.
The meeting discussed ways of funding the public toilet to keep it open.   Mathry Community Council could increase its Precept to pay the running costs, there could be an annual donation from ABOCIC to assist with these costs, a levy could be charged on the private organisations that use the toilet regularly -  this might have to be done with the assistance of ABOCIC.  Mathry Community Council had already approached the National Trust and the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority for financial help but this had been refused.   There was a possibility that Pembs County Council might treat Abercastle toilet as an exception to immediate closure because of complications with the arrangements there, which include the need for a water meter to differentiate between the water supply to Carreg Samson and the public toilet.  A meeting had taken place on-site to look at this.
It was agreed that the ABOCIC would sound out its members about an increase in subscription to cover the cost of any donation to Mathry Community Council by the New Year.   The Clerk would find out about the cesspit survey and initiate one if necessary and the condition of the asbestos roof would also need to be assessed.  There would be further discussions in the New Year when more information was available.

2. MINUTES
The Minutes of the last meeting held on the 16th October, 2023, were read and approved.   Proposed by Cllr. Bryn Morris, seconded by Cllr. Tim Mason. 

3. MATTERS ARISING
· Castlemorris village green – cost of fencing / public meeting in February (EPG application) facebook and paper copy survey / second quote / goal post repair – Cllr. Tim Mason is looking into a new more robust goalpost.
· Mathry one-way system – it has not been possible for the Police to attend any meeting.  Cllr. Alan Price will try to get them involved.
· Mathry village boundary – re the possible development outside of the village boundary.  A letter has been drafted.  For the next meeting.
· Remembrance Service. Ianto Evans played the bugle and 42 people attended the Service.
The Clerk had obtained a thank you voucher for Ianto.
· Christmas Tree – Cllr. Tim Mason has arranged a tree for this year.
4. FINANCE 
          Payments requested:    Wreath - £19.99
                                                RBL – donation £20.00

                                                Voucher    10.00 (Remembrance Service)
          Proposed by Cllr. Alan Price, seconded by Cllr. Bryn Morris.                                  

      Account information:  current a/c  £2325.45

                                             Deposit a/c  £2035.84   

5. PLANNING
6.     i)       CORRESPONDENCE   
a) Local Democracy & Boundary Commission for Wales – official notification of start of the review of community arrangements of Pembrokeshire with a view to considering and formulating proposals for future arrangements.  C Cllr. Neil Prior outlined the work that Pembs County Council has already done with regard to recommending an average size policy for the number of electors to councillors.   This would range between 80 and 160 electors per Community Councillor with an optimum of 1 Councillors to 120 electors..  Councils can merge voluntarily if they wish to.  A response letter must be sent in by the 17th December. 
 Councillors discussed the merits of merging but felt that more could be done for the Mathry Community if the Council retained its identity rather than just being part of a much larger area.
A draft letter would be circulated to the Councillors for approval as the end consultation date was just before the next Council meeting.

b) Pembs County Council – more info on the Boundary Commission review including request to look at the suggested Council size policy and suggestions of interest for voluntary mergers.

c) Boundary Commission – further information regarding voluntary mergers.

d) Pembs County Council – letter confirming that the proposed development at Mathry Community Hall would have been a permitted development, ie. no planning application would have been required.

e) Mid & West Wales Fire & Rescue Service – draft Service Plan 2040.  A presentation is available on how they propose to deliver the proposals – the Clerk was asked to invite a representative to the Zoom meeting in January.
f) One Voice Wales – training programme Nov/Dec by module.  Deferred to new year.
g) Pembs County Council – reminder of virtual Working Better Together meeting on the 28th November.

h) PCNPA – details of Planning Training on the 7th and 15th November – sent round by email.

i) Pembs County Council – email response to query about development outside village boundary.

j) Remuneration for Councillors – proposals by the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales as included in its draft Annual Report February 2024.  
k) Abercastle toilet – email from Katie Daly – Pembs County Council re meeting with the owner of Carreg Samson.





ii)        CONSULTATIONS 
1)  Local Democracy & Boundary Commission for Wales – end date 17th December.   Representations to be sent in by letter.  
https://www.ldbc.gov.wales/reviews/10-23/pembrokeshire-community-review
2) WG – review of democratic health of community and town councils in Wales.

https://www.gov.wales/awareness-engagement-and-representation-community-and-town-councils-call-evidence
3) WG – consultation on Road Safety Strategy – end date 31st January, 2024.

Road Safety in Wales - A New Road Safety Strategy Consultation Document (gov.wales)

iii)       NEWSLETTERS
Cymru Can



7.    FRENCH TWINNING

8.    PRECEPT – 
       The Precept request would be discussed further at the next meeting.
9.    MATHRY VILLAGE GREENS

       For the next meeting.
10.  COMMUNITY HALL – Fire Risk Assessment.
       For the next meeting.

11.  PEMBS COUNTY COUNCIL REPORT 
12.  Mathry Churchyard Path

       Work now completed.   Thank you card received from the Church Wardens. 
Signed ……………………………..
Date   ………………………………

